Since November 2008, several operators, vendors and also research institutions have attempted to define a Media Independent Abstraction Layer that allows bootstrapping and configuration of heterogeneous wireless multi-hop backhaul networks. They found that the current IEEE 802.21- 2009 standard provides already a very useful and solid foundation for a diversity of functions, including those that are not related to handovers. The consensus was therefore to exploit the architecture, primitives, and control flow logic of IEEE 802.21 as much as possible and propose extensions where necessary in order to support easy implementation and management of heterogeneous wireless multi-hop backhaul networks. 
After several presentations to the IEEE 802.21 WG (e.g. DCN: 21-08-0315-00-0000, 21-09-0088-00-0000, 21-09-0120-02-0000) and as a result of the research performed in this area, an Ad-Hoc Group was created within IEEE 802.21 in March 2009. Two audio conferences where held by this Ad-Hoc Group in May and July 2009 (DCN: 21-09-0082-00-0000). 
The output of the Ad-Hoc Group was presented to the WG in July 2009 as a document containing the changes identified at the moment (DCN: 21-09-0106-01-0000). As to these changes, there was a common agreement within the WG that most of them were easy to implement and required not only by wireless backhaul applications. 
The main identified changes fall in 5 categories:

1. Extension of the mobile centric approach followed by IEEE 802.21
2. Extension of information and functionality for node and topology discovery
3. Extension of radio configuration capabilities
4. Extension of monitoring capabilities 

5. Extension of resource management capabilities 
Although the general areas of study and some of the required changes to IEEE 802.21 have already been identified, some other possible applications of IEEE 802.21 and synergies with other areas need further study. Specifically, we have identified the need (or better: we share the view - presented already previously – that there is need) for cooperation between IEEE 802.21 and SCC41. We also see some overlapping between IEEE 802.21 and the White Spaces discussion that was mainly carried out by IEEE 802.19; specifically, some of the functionality proposed for TVWS must also be implemented in IEEE 802.21 if handovers using WS devices are to be considered.
In order to further investigate the required changes, the implications of such changes for IEEE802.21, and potential cooperation opportunities, there is the need to initiate a study group on Wireless Multi-hop Backhaul Networks within IEEE 802.21. 
Although there has been significant support for initiating this study group in multiple meetings now, we postponed this decision until the November meeting due to 802.21 internal reasons. However, we would like to have a motion for a study group during the upcoming Atlanta meeting and ask for the support of the working group once more. We hope to have a positive result again which will be brought to the consideration of the EC during the closing plenary. 
